

PORT MALABAR HOLIDAY PARK MOBILE HOME PARK RECREATION DISTRICT

215 Holiday Park Boulevard NE Palm Bay, Florida 32907-2196 321-724-2240 fax 321-724-8166 holidaypark@holidayparkfl.com

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES October 27, 2014 - 7:00 PM

1. Call to order: 7pm

2. Invocation: By Becky Earnest, 1st Vice Chairman

3. Pledge of Allegiance: Led by: Joanne Gaughan, Chairman

4. Roll Call: By Molly Stone, Secretary; Joanne Gaughan, Chairman; Rebecca "Becky" Earnest, 1st Vice Chairman; Philas "Phil" Matton, Treasurer; Marilyn Spall, Assistant Treasurer; Rodney "Rod" Lindsay, Trustee; Daniel "Dan" O'Connell, Trustee; Harald Albinus, 2nd Vice Chairman; Marion "Molly" Stone, Secretary; Allison Kelly, Assistant Secretary all acknowledged their presence. Cheryl Ennis, District Manager was present with Sharon Johnson recording, also present was Jessica Saeger.

5. Announcements by Chairman:

Joanne Gaughan explained that after the District Manager gives her report, Item # 18 - Review resident request for extenuating circumstances, will be moved up and be the next item on the agenda. Mr.& Mrs. Joseph Rosolino from 1031 Laurel CT will be addressing the Board asking for clarification in the Deed Restrictions regarding family. Joanne Gaughan also stated that since the agenda was extremely long, she indicated that she would be rearranging and discussing items of importance first and continuing as time allowed.

6. Board Meeting Minutes – Approval of the September 30, 2014 Special DR Meeting and October 13, 2014 Board Meeting Minutes

The minutes from the September 30, 2014 Special DOR Meeting, and minutes from October 13, 2014 Workshop Meeting, were posted on the District website and bulletin board for review as well as distributed to the Board prior to the meeting.

Becky Earnest made a motion to approve the minutes of September 30, 2014, Special DR Meeting Minutes. Allison Kelly seconded the motion. A vote was called, motion carried, motion carried.

Becky Earnest made a "motion to approve the minutes of October 13, 2014 with corrections", Regular Board Meeting. Phil Matton seconded the motion. With no other comments, a vote was called. Motion carried.

7. Managers Report - Review of activities for October

The Districts Manager Report for October 2014 was posted on the District website and bulletin board for review as well as distributed to the Board prior to the meeting.

Cheryl Ennis reviewed the District Managers report.

Becky Earnest asked about what trees Cheryl was talking about when going thru her report.

Joanne Gaughan explained that Item #9 on the agenda would be the time to bring up the questions that Becky has regarding the trees in question.

Joanne Gaughan asked for a motion to accept the Managers Report. Allison Kelly made a motion to accept the Managers Report. Becky Earnest seconded the motion. A vote was called, motion carried.

Joanne Gaughan stated that Item #18 on the agenda will now be brought before the Board. Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Rosolino, have asked to address the Board regarding a situation. Mr. Rosolino asked that Mrs. Gaughan explain the situation.

18. Review resident request for extenuating circumstances (moved up on the agenda)

Mr. Rosolino went to the office back in May of 2013, asking if your son and his wife could reside in their home while they were gone for the summer on Laurel CT. They were of age, paid the tenants fee, and were given decals for their cars. At some point you returned and your son and his wife are still living there as well. Now there are 3 decals for this property which is not allowed. As Joanne Gaughan explained, the Deed Restrictions state that 2 families cannot reside in the same home.

Mr. Rosolino stated that they are living there now but do not plan on staying there for any length of time, they are only temporary residents. They should be gone in the month of June 2015. By what the Deed Restrictions state, "family" should mean any individual or group of persons related to each other by blood or marriage have the right to live there as residents.

Joanne Gaughan explained that once we make an exception for you we have to make an exception for everyone. Again she explained that no 2 families can live together and they have been here for well over a year and you are asking them to stay for another 6 months.

Marilyn Spall asked for the date that the son and his wife actually moved into the park, Joanne stated that they have been here since June of 2013. So therefore you are really asking us not to make a little bend of a rule but to really override the rule and this park cannot continue to allow this. It's not fair for everyone else who lives in this park. She then read the definition again, "family" shall mean any individual or group of persons related to each other by blood or marriage and or group not more than 3 persons.

Joanne Gaughan did state that actually the attorney had been contacted to see if we were correct in interpreting and he came back with the same conclusion.

The Board discussed at length and the residents weighed in with their opinions on whether or not the additional occupants will be allowed to stay any longer. It was unanimous that someone would have to leave the property. The discussion was made to give them 21 days for the owners to correct the situation. The date will be November 17, 2014.

Mrs. Rosolino asked if either her or her husband leave can the son and daughter in law stay. As Joanne Gaughan explained only 3 people can live in the home with only 2 decals so one decal will also have to be returned to the office.

Bruce Crabb, 442 Neighborly CT., stated that we created this problem. Since June of 2013 this has been going on. We open ourselves up for a lawsuit. We have had variances in the past.

Cheryl Ennis explained that the District office did not break the rules on this, the way it was explained when this happened was that the owners were leaving and were going to be letting their son and his wife live there as non-owner occupants. We were not aware of the fact that the owners moved back in until a complaint was made. The owners moved out again in the spring of 2014 and now have come back again for the season.

Marilyn Spall made a motion that the owners will be allowed 21 days (November 17, 2014) to figure out who will be leaving as only three people can live in the home on 1031 Laurel CT and only 2 vehicles with decals. Becky Earnest seconded the motion.

Dan O'Connell stated that enforcement is our biggest problem. He still thinks that after 21 days the four of them will still be living at the property.

Marilyn Spall thinks that our attorney should send a letter stating that at the Board Meeting of October 27, 2014 which the owners Mr. & Mrs. Rosolino of 1031 Laurel CT were in attendance it was decided that as a courtesy they are being given a 21 notice to correct the situation as they have been in violation from June of 2013 thru October of 2014. This must be appealed or injunction given.

Molly Stone asked that Marilyn restate the motion for the record.

Marilyn Spall made a motion to allow them 21 days (no later than November 17, 2014) to resolve this as no more than 3 people in the family home and no more than 2 vehicles at the address of 1031 Laurel CT, for Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Rossolino. Also have the attorney write a letter to them stating that they were in attendance. Harald Albinus seconded the motion.

Barbara Hoffman 1021 Little CT believes that the lawyer can have them sign a release stating that they understand that if they are in default of what this agreement is then the son and daughter in law would have to get out. This way by signing it, they acknowledge and understand the release.

Joanne stated that there is a motion and a second on the floor. A vote was called, motion carried.

8. Review proposals and Consider approval of yearly contract Heating Ventilation and Air Conditioner (HVAC) Service

Joanne Gaughan explained that there has never been a contract for servicing our Air Conditioners. We have 2 quotes and another came into the office today.

Cheryl Ennis explained that there is going to be a problem with getting freon in the near future. Two of our units use R-410A, the other three are freon based and replacement cost would run \$12,000.00 each. To keep them in good condition it is important to have a company come in on a routine basis to make sure that we would not have to replace them before due. The one that is outside the pool area is 10 years old, there are two that are newer and the other two do not have Freon were put in by Platt.

After discussing the three bids, Phil Matton made a motion to accept Platt Air Conditioning & Heating yearly contract, in the amount of \$479.00. Dan O'Connell seconded the motion.

John LaLima 1055 Sunflower stated that he has dealt with Weirich Air and he suggested not to use the upgrades on the air conditioners, as the coils in the old units will not withstand the new

type of Freon that they are using now. He does not recommend upgrading.

Allison Kelly stated, what's happening is, the new condensers in all air conditioners have a new oil system which is not compatible with the Freon system.

Joanne Gaughan stated that there is a motion and a second to accept Platt Air Conditioning & Heating yearly contact in the amount of \$479.00. A vote was called, motion carried.

9. Trees for Entrance Island and Parking Lot

Joanne Gaughan stated that this is open for discussion.

Becky Earnest would like to see pricing on somewhat mature bushes for coming into the park. The ones that are there now really need to be trimmed.

Cheryl asked if they would like to see some kind of flowering bushes. Both Rod Lindsay and Marilyn Spall thought that the flowering bushes would dress it up.

Phil Matton thought that the City of Palm Bay originally was supposed to take care of the front coming into the park. Becky Earnest stated that they were not going to plant trees. What he would like to see when coming into the park at the island coming thru the gate would be some palms.

Barbara Hoffman 1021 Little CT asked about the City of Palm Bay as well, when she left in the spring she was under the impression that they were going to be planting some trees coming down Holiday Park Blvd.

Anne Wright 241 Cheswick does not like to see these little tiny sprigs coming into the park, it really needs to be addressed.

Cheryl Ennis stated that she could go to the Palm House and see what they recommend. There are also some bushes but it could become very costly.

Donald Wink 1029 Maple CT. did have a beautification committee that he was on when on the Board of Trustees. They discussed the island, and also discussed plants coming in. There were a lot of plans that the committee was working on. He asked what ever happened to the beautification committee, and who is in charge of it now.

Joanne Gaughan explained that it is for everyone to discuss and decide and that is how things are getting done. The recommendations go thru the office and then to the Board. Mr. Wink thinks that another committee should be formed.

John LaLima 1055 Sunflower thinks that the gate house should be redone. It should be on the opposite side of the road so that the gate attendants do not have to walk across in front of traffic. Allison Kelly would like to see some taller trees with some mulch and flowering plants and then each spring add a little more so we are not inundated with a big bill.

Joanne Gaughan stated that we will come back with some ideas and some pricing on this.

10. Review Drawings/Elevations of Pool/Electrical Room Roof Repair and/or Building After much discussion and debate, Joanne Gaughan asked exactly what we want to accomplish, we need to go back to the drawing board and decide what exactly we need.

Rod Lindsay stated that maybe we should put a roof on the building and then get a large storage building and put it in another corner.

Cheryl Ennis explained just to put a roof on the building would be about \$8,000.00. She stated that the board wanted storage for the chemicals and to get them out of the other building.

Joanne Gaughan's opinion is to get a roof put on, the ceiling needs to be fixed.

Phil Matton explained that he and Cheryl had gone into the building and the roof is the main problem and needs to have a new roof put on. The chemicals are now stored in the back of where the restrooms are.

Rod Lindsay asked if we had decided that the concrete would have to come out because of the decay, and we could put on a metal or copper roof.

Cheryl Ennis explained that we cannot continue to store chemicals the way it is now, so we would have to continue to use the room in the back of the restrooms.

Marilyn Spall asked is we were to do a metal or different style roof, how would it hold up with weather. Rod Lindsay explained that a metal roof would not move.

Harald Albinus made a motion for Cheryl to look into other alternatives and come back with some new ideas. Dan O'Connell seconded the motion.

Joanne Gaughan, started the discussion with anything of significant amount of monies that the office go out and get written proposals, you can send it to 10 different companies and maybe get 3 responses, but by doing that you have dates as to when they are due back.

John LaLima 1055 Sunflower CT stated that he was down in that building when Mr. Anderson was here and asked about the walls also stated that they were crumbling as well, he does not believe that these walls are stable.

Robert Shearer 382 Holiday Park, there's not clear guidance, there should be specifications written up by someone ahead of time for bidding as to this type of roof, this is the type of wood we want, this is the size of the building and we are not doing that. Maybe we need to have someone with expertise go down and look at the building ahead of time. You will need to know what direction you want to go into before sending anything out for bid.

Allison Kelly stated that when you do a "Request For Proposal" you have to have specification written listed out or they cannot bid on it, so that will be part of the process and we will have the specifications.

Joanne Gaughan stated again that is why she would like to see Request for Proposal in writing, so that they can fiscally come in and see and make recommendations.

Once again, Harald Albinus made a motion to have Cheryl Ennis look into whatever is needed to fix up the existing building and send out requests for proposal. Dan O'Connell seconded the motion. A vote was called, motion carried.

11. Review and Discuss Estimates for Rec Hall Door Replacement.

Joanne Gaughan explained that we have 3 quotes for the Rec Hall doors, the proposal run from

Cheryl Ennis explained that she asked them to bid, instead of custom doors, to go with closing in the top of it, taking out the wood, put in stucco and putting in standard 8 ft doors. It was recommended to have fiberglass doors with glass if desired.

Cheryl Ennis did mention that she had called the Fire Marshall as some people had asked about single doors and was told they could put in but when speaking with the contractors with filling in the area you would need certified drawings as you would be changing the structure and it would cost probably more money. At this time Cheryl explained that it was not on the agenda as to vote on it this evening but to ask for more opinions as to what they actually want.

Joanne asked that Cheryl call and ask the contractor (CDA) who put the automatic door in at the front of the building to get another proposal from them as there is quite a difference.

Allison Kelly reminded that when getting quotes for anything exterior we need to add the permit fee in as well, would also like to see the windows in the doors quoted as well. Joanne asked if we would be given pictures to look at of the doors.

Tom Mahon 281 Cheswick asked about putting automatic door openers on these doors.

Cheryl Ennis explained that she has had several conversations with the Building Dept. about upgrading anything in this building to be ADA compliant. She went on to say that we are not required since this is not a public building, it is for the community that's here. We are trying as we go to make sure that we are sensitive to the situation and at this time we have installed a door opener in the front of this building, we also have panic bars on the doors

Joanne Gaughan stated that this will be continued at the next meeting and will have another quote as at that time.

12. Custodial Operation Guidelines

Joanne Gaughan just wanted to let everyone know that the District Manager, Cheryl Ennis and Jessica Saeger have put together a manual titled "Custodial Operational Guidelines" which is really 2 different manuals with pictures which are labeled (air conditioners, piping, values, etc.) and also a manual which the Custodial Staff uses. It's broken down as to what has to be done on a weekly, monthly, semi-annual and annual basis. These sheets when done, will be checked off and initialed. This is a perfect recording of what needs to be taken care of at all times. If a person has been out, they can refer to the manual and know what has to be done. Joanne would like to ask to have a manual prepared for the Gate Staff, Grounds Crew, and the District Office. This is an excellent job and the manual is available for review.

13. Outsourcing of Lawn Service

A motion to table the outsourcing of Lawn Service was made by Dan O'Connell and seconded by Phil Matton. A vote was called, motion carried. Joanne Gaughan stated that this would be put on the agenda for the next workshop meeting.

14. Employee Merit Raise

Joanne Gaughan asked Cheryl Ennis to prepare a record of who has been given a merit raise.

Cheryl Ennis stated that has never been done in the past, asked if this is a policy that the Board would like to set up, it can be discussed.

Harald Albinus thinks it's up to the District Manager and should be up to her discretion but she could be given a limit.

Rod Lindsay stated that there should be a record as to who gets a merit raise and give a copy to the Trustees.

Dan O'Connell – no comment

Marilyn Spall thinks that if we vote on a cost of living which we did that is a matter of record. If a merit raise is given that the Board should receive a copy to be kept up to date.

Cheryl Ennis asked if there is a process that the Board would like to follow.

Marilyn Spall feels that maybe there should be a checklist, go thru and fill it out, and then bring before the Board to have a discussion regarding the merit raise.

Harald Albinus feels that we have a very capable District Manager and it is up to her.

Becky Earnest thinks it is up to the Manager's discretion, the only thing she would like to see is a list given to the Trustees to be kept aware.

Allison Kelly stated that when she and Cheryl wrote up the job description for employees, there was a disciplinary policy in there and also evaluation forms. She feels that in any job if you get a raise you get an evaluation as well. If a merit raise is given the evaluation form should be filled out and that should come to the Board with Cheryl's recommendation.

Molly Stone was not aware that merit raises were given in addition to cost of living raise. A merit raise signifies what someone did above and beyond what is expected of them. Their job description is what we expect them to do. I think we need to know and leave it up to Cheryl.

Dan O'Connell was stated that this is up to the District Manager to decide who performs at their job and no one knows better than her. That is why she was hired and she should be appreciated more.

Rod Lindsay would like to say something regarding the Cost of Living Raise. On March 9, 2012 the Board voted, all raises were going to be based on job performance with no more cost of living allowance. Now we have violated that as we voted at the last meeting. We voted to give a cost of living allowance on top of the merit pay raise. Now we have a dilemma.

Marilyn Spall stated that she had gone back thru the minutes and could not find anything so she requested to see a copy of those minutes.

Joanne Gaughan stated that this was put on the agenda as there was a question when this was put out for a vote.

Marilyn Spall asked if the Cost of Living raises has been processed. Cheryl responded that they have.

Phil Matton doesn't understand why everyone should get a 2% Cost of Living.

Bruce Crabb 442 Neighborly CT. was on the Ad-Hoc budget committee along with Harald, it was discussed for several hours and it was voted on by the Board by a motion that there were to be no longer a cost of living increases that it would be job performance evaluation. That was right in the minutes, and they were all wrong. Rod Lindsay went over the minutes and were revoted the second time. It was also decided that this would be for hourly employees, not salary employees. He stated that the manager was also getting Cost of Living increases.

Joanne Gaughan explained that what the Board approves in 2012, cannot be imposed on a new Board.

Bruce Crabb does not feel that that is right. Marilyn Spall did explain that she did see something to that effect in minutes that actually said that they would not impose on the next Board.

Marilyn Spall intervened by stating that she has gone back in the minutes searching for the minutes in question and could not find them. She then asked Mr. Crabb if he could provide the information regarding cost of living verses job performance raises that is being questioned.

Bruce Crabb then went on to say that the Budget Committee presented to the Board several suggestions to save the Park many thousands of dollars which they did. He also went on to say that previous managers had a book in the office which contained only the motions passed or denied during previous meeting, that way you do not have to look thru 40 pages of minutes as who cares who said what. When a motion is made, the motion should be worded and then read back by the secretary to the board. That is why Mr. Lindsay spent 3 hours going thru the tape as the office was only given a synopsis of the minutes and not word for word.

Molly Stone would like to carry that one step further, write out the motion and then it will be recorded exactly as made. Then we could read it back, that way it would not be changed.

Joanne Gaughan stated that this will be brought back up with the actual minutes from March at the next Workshop Meeting on November 24, 2014, and will resume this conversation regarding Cost of Living allowance.

15. Holiday Park Signs

Joanne Gaughan explained that they trying to get some ideas and are looking into getting some pricing on signs coming into the park and also at the Rec Center.

Marilyn Spall asked about what happened to the quotes that we had already gotten.

Cheryl Ennis stated that she had gotten quotes before. Materials on this would be recycled material which is the same as the benches out front. She stated that she has several different options with pricing and material but need some direction as to what people actually want and how much do they want to spend on signs.

Joanne Gaughan again stated that the sign says a lot coming into the park and it really makes a statement. This is only for discussion now.

Becky Earnest stated that maybe we should get bids on all the same material, shape and size, and then come back to the Board.

Harald Albinus made a motion to table this discussion on the Park Signs. Molly Stone seconded the motion but added that she would like to see it on the agenda at the next workshop meeting. A vote was called, motion carried.

16. Employee Holiday Luncheon

Joanne Gaughan would like to set a date for December 19th at 1pm for the employee Christmas Luncheon and then dismiss the employees for the rest of the day. She also took a survey for the meeting on December 22nd to make sure the Trustees would be available. We will be having a meeting on that date.

- 17. Date for Board of Trustee Special Meeting to Discuss "Rules" for Holiday Park
 A date was set for the next "Special Meeting" on Thursday, November 13th at 10am to discuss Holiday Park "Rules & Regulations".
- 18. Review resident request for extenuating circumstances(brought before Board after Item 7)

19. Public Comment

Donald Wink 1029 Maple CT. thinks that we should get into the 21st century instead of the overhead projector that we are using now we should get a Power Point presentation. Also we should think about getting a laptop so that you can review minutes etc. We need to get updated here.

Bruce Crabb 442 Neighborly CT. just want to remind the Trustees so that they will not get into trouble with the Sunshine Laws. There was an email on the wall from a Trustee to the other members, this is not proper. They can be fined for discussing issues that are being voted on.

Joanne Gaughan explained to everyone that each Friday during the summer months Cheryl Ennis would send out an email to all Trustees, but when replying it went to all trustees. Cheryl immediately sent another emails stating do not reply, send an email only to the District Manager. The one that was posted was sent by Allison and she had asked that those remarks be read at a meeting.

20. Trustee Remarks

Allison Kelly stated the every Trustee is to respect other Trustee's on this Board and the people who live in the park and come to these meetings as they have a right to speak. She does not expect people to get belligerent.

Harald Albinus stated that the sound system will be corrected shortly.

Becky Earnest thanked everyone for coming to Duffy's for the Fundraiser. The next fundraiser will be at Texas Roadhouse on November 20th.

21. Adjournment

Becky Earnest made a motion to adjourn at 9pm. Rod Lindsay seconded the motion. A vote was called. Motion carried.

Rebecca Earnest – 1st Vice Chairman

Board of Trustees

 $\frac{//-24-/4}{\text{Date}}$